

Lake Park Town Commission, Florida Commission Budget Workshop Minutes

Commission Chamber, Town Hall, 535 Park Avenue, Lake Park, FL 33403 August 05, 2025 5pm

Roger Michaud	 Mayor
Michael Hensley	 Vice Mayor
John Linden	 Commissioner
Michael O'Rourke	 Commissioner
Judith Thomas	 Commissioner
Richard J. Reade	 Town Manager
Thomas J. Baird	 Town Attorney
Vivian Mendez, MMC	 Town Clerk

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE AND BE ADVISED, that if any interested person desires to appeal any decision of the Town Commission, with respect to any matter considered at this meeting, such interested person will need a record of the proceedings, and for such purpose, may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. Persons with disabilities requiring accommodations in order to participate in the meeting should contract the Town Clerk's office by calling 881-3311 at least 48 hours in advance to request accommodations.

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

5:11 P.M.

PRESENT

Mayor Roger Michaud

Vice Mayor Michael Hensley

Commissioner Judith Thomas arrived at 5:25 P.M.

Commissioner John Linden

Commissioner Michael O'Rourke arrived at 5:49 P.M.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge was led by Mayor Michaud.

SPECIAL PRESENTATION/REPORT:

1. FY 2026 Budget Workshop - Proposed General Fund Revenues & Enterprise Funds (i.e., Stormwater, Sanitation and Marina)

Town Manager Richard Reade explained the budget process. Finance Director Barbara Gould presented to the Commission via "Exhibit A".

The Commission was provided with an update to the Proposed General Fund Revenues & Enterprise Funds at the start of the meeting.

General Fund:

Commissioner Linden stated that he was glad that the budget was broken down into smaller sections and that it was clearer than in past years. He also asked about the merit increases and what that is based on and could that amount fluctuate. Finance Director Gould explained that the maximum amount of merit would be three percent and that the amount would be determined by the annual evaluation. Town Manager Reade explained that this pertains to the Collective Bargaining Agreement and that the merit increases were a part of the three year contract. Commissioner Linden stated that the only thing he didn't like about the budget was that he didn't see any salaries. Finance Director Gould explained that those figures would be included in the general funds expenditures at a later date.

Mayor Michaud announced that Commissioner Thomas had arrived and was in attendance.

Vice Mayor Hensley asked about the American Rescue Plan Funds and why that was not available for this upcoming fiscal year. Finance Director Gould explained that those funds were received in batches and there are no remaining funds to receive.

Commissioner Thomas went through the budget document line by line. She stated that Business Tax Receipts were no longer required and wanted to know why it was still listed on the budget as revenue. Community Development Director Nadia DiTommaso explained that the Town Attorney along with staff had made the determination that the new legislation regarding Business Tax Receipts does not apply to municipal tax receipts and therefore, the revenue from it is still listed. Commissioner Thomas asked about figures pertaining to building permits and businesses coming in. Community

Development Director DiTommaso explained that there are different categories that are based on the value of the permits submitted. She went on to say that the Town retains thirty percent of the permit value through the different value categories. Commissioner Thomas stated for the record "This was an exact issue that was brought before the Planning and Zoning Board the previous evening and that they had been presented with new information right at that meeting without time to digest it or look at it". She stated that this is extremely confusing and unacceptable because she had spent time reviewing the wrong information. Commissioner Thomas asked what big projects that Town has coming up that would fall into the "over one million dollar" category. Community Development Director DiTommaso explained that the only projects they are aware of are some potential projects downtown and/or the Marina and they do not have the project values but they can anticipate a forty million dollar investment which they used to calculate their revenue shares as outlined in the proposal.

Commissioner Thomas conveyed that there is some discomfort with projecting revenues from possible development projects and prefers not to count money that isn't guaranteed yet. Town Manager Reade stated that when the revenue projections were created, their attempt was to be conservative and that the building permit revenues cannot be used for general fund items, but is limited to building activities as required by State law. Commissioner Thomas asked about the franchise fees for electric. Finance Director Gould explained that Florida Power and Light adds that fee to their invoice to the Town. Commissioner Thomas asked about the mobility fee for residential and commercial properties and wants to know if the collection is based upon anticipated projects. Community Development Director DiTommaso explained that it is calculated based on the proposed square footage and the rate that is in the mobility fee schedule. Commissioner Thomas asked about code violations and fines and how there could be an increase in fines after the resident education initiatives were implemented. Community Development Director DiTommaso explained that the fines are usually the result of older liens. Commissioner Thomas asked about the rent for cell tower item. Finance Director Gould explained that the Town does receive an annual rent for the cell tower located in Town. Commissioner Thomas asked about the Dunkin Donuts parking item. Finance Director Gould explained that the Town owns a piece of land north of their

property that they lease from us in order to satisfy parking lot space requirements. She also explained that the lease amount was pro-rated this year due to the space not being available to them for a portion of the year. Finance Director Gould explained the surplus property item that could include vehicles and other types of small items, but does not include land. Commissioner Thomas asked if the trailer at Bert Bostrom Park could be considered surplus property. Finance Director Gould explained that the trailer is currently being used for storage, so could not be considered surplus. Commissioner Thomas would like to have staff look into housing those documents in another location. Town Manager Reade advised that they anticipate that becoming a necessity in the near future. Commissioner Thomas asked about the miscellaneous P3 reimbursement item. Finance Director Gould explained that once the reverter clauses are approved, they are expecting a reimbursement of \$1.2 million. Town Manager Reade explained that the amount reflected is only \$10,000 in an attempt to remain conservative and if the \$1.2 million is received, there will be a budget amendment. Commissioner Thomas asked about the Bank of America Loan. Finance Director Gould explain that the Town had secured a loan for items to be taken care of in the Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA) in 2008 and 2009 and the repayment of that loan is anticipated this year. Commissioner Thomas asked questions about the Public Private Partnership (P3) agreement and the reimbursement of \$1.2 million. Town Manager Reade explained that the developer can choose to move forward with development with or without the reverter clauses being approved by the State and if they choose to do so, the \$1.2 million would still need to be paid to the Town but these funds were not guaranteed due to several varying factors within the agreement. Commissioner Thomas asked about the transfer to sanitation item and if that was for the trucks. Finance Director Gould stated that no it was not, that this item represents the re-payment on a five year loan that was made to the sanitation fund in order to purchase containers. Commissioner Thomas asked about the beautification fund item. Finance Director Gould explained that these are funds that are allotted for the gravel driveways grants. Town Manager Reade apologized for the late changes to the document and explained that it was done in an attempt to make everything clearer and more transparent.

Marina Fund:

Town Manager Reade provided a summary of the Marina fund with a highlight on a payment of \$1.2 million that is expected to be received in conjunction with the Marina P3 Project.

Mayor Michaud asked clarifying questions regarding the P3 agreement and the amounts that are expected to be received including the \$1.2 million once the reverter clauses are approved along with \$3 million paid to the Town over a ten year span plus ten percent of any new wet slips that are created by the developer and the ad valorem for any new buildings constructed by the developer. Finance Director Gould confirmed this all to be accurate. Mayor Michaud questioned the value of the contract and said that if the State eliminates property taxes, it would only leave the percentage from the wet slips as remaining revenue from the Marina. Mayor Michaud stated that he has issues with the contract, with time delays and the critical path. He went on to say that originally the hotel had a completion date of January 7, 2026 which was then pushed back to March 7, 2027 and is now expected to be completed in 2028 which means that the Town cannot collect the taxes on that for another three years. He asked if the hotel was subject to the reverted clauses and Finance Director Gould stated that it is. Mayor Michaud stated that he doesn't understand why it is not being built and the dollars don't make sense. He asked Finance Director Gould if she had received financial statements from day one. Finance Director Gould stated that they had not. Mayor Michaud asked if there was any public space designated within the site plan. Community Development Director DiTommaso stated that the site plan application is currently under review and the public space has not been finalized. Mayor Michaud asked the Town Attorney to talk about what the process will be once the reverter clauses are approved. Town Attorney Baird stated that under the terms of the comprehensive agreement, once the reverter clauses are approve the ground leases become effective. He went on to say that the Marina ground lease gives the developer control over the operations of the Marina. Mayor Michaud asked if the ground leases require or indicate management of the Marina.

Town Attorney Baird stated that there is no provision in the comprehensive agreement or the ground leases. Mayor Michaud asked if the comprehensive agreement has identified where Marina staff will be going and if the developer takes over management of the Marina, what happens with the enterprise fund. Town Manager Reade stated that one option is to keep the enterprise fund there but he recommends eliminating the fund and have everything go into the general fund. He went on to say that the agreement does not provide direction for Marina staff and what will happen with them. Mayor Michaud stated that he feels uncomfortable moving forward and suggested holding off on the reverter clause approval to give them a chance to re-negotiate. Commissioner O'Rourke spoke about the delays in the process with the developer and suggested that some of those delays might have been due to Town inactions such as issues with the developer trying to combine pods together which could have been worked out ahead of time, but instead the Town Attorney said that it doesn't fit with our comprehensive plan. He said that the comprehensive plan could have been worked on to fit the process. He stated that it had been implied that the partner is not doing what is right for the Town and he suggested that delaying the process is not a good solution. He went on to say that the property tax issue does not affect commercial properties, only residential. Commissioner O'Rourke added that the enterprise fund was a deficit fund until two years ago and has never operated in the black until recently and that this has to do with the good management they have now. He stated that the Marina building is not up to standard and needs to be repaired or replaced. He stated that changes will not happen if we don't move forward in a positive direction. Commissioner O'Rourke stated that we should not be calling the developer "the enemy" and that we need to start working with them and stop throwing wrenches at them and get them to work with us. He stated that he believes that had we done this, we would have already been through this process. He understands that his opinion may not be shared by everyone on the Commission. Mayor Michaud asked for clarification on the two pods statement that Commissioner O'Rourke spoke about and that any modifications to the comprehensive agreement would have required Commission approval. Community Development Director DiTommaso confirmed that to be correct. Commissioner O'Rourke asked when the last comprehensive plan amendment was proposed to the Commission. Community

Development Director DiTommaso stated that she was not aware of that taking place. Commissioner O'Rourke suggested that the Town should have been working together with the developer on all of the issues that have been brought up tonight. Vice Mayor Hensley asked for confirmation that any comprehensive plan amendments would need to come before the Commission for approval. Community Development Director DiTommaso confirmed this to be correct. Commissioner Linden asked that if the reverter clauses are approved in September, would the Town lose any leverage at that point. Commissioner O'Rourke stated that there is no leverage to lose because the agreement does not spell out what happens with the Marina staff. Commissioner Linden stated that, long term, the revenues generated by the P3 agreement will diminish. He stated that after ten years, loans would be paid off and income would be very little. He believes the agreement was negotiated in good faith, but the Town would need more revenue from it. The Commission agreed that they would like this item to come back for discussion during a regular Commission Meeting. Town Manager Reade suggested placing this item on the next evening's agenda. Town Attorney Baird did not object to this. Mayor Michaud and Commissioner O'Rourke had a discussion about the reason for the delays. Town Manager Reade advised that an internal review team was implemented to review the agreement. They had met with the developer and were attempting to work with them on amending the comprehensive agreement regarding the two pod issue. He went on to say that the developer had initially submitted a couple of proposed amendments to the agreement that did not include language about the pods, but have since submitted a site plans for four pods and have indicated that they would work on the agreement after the reverter clauses are approved. Commissioner O'Rourke suggested that there was a period of time where no one had been working on the P3 project and that we need to start working with them to get the issues resolved and if we are not going to do that then perhaps it would be best to postpone the approval of the reverter clauses. Mayor Michaud stated that this is a great project but that there are inconsistencies with it. Commissioner Linden asked the Town Attorney to explain what happens once the reverter clauses are approved. Town Attorney Baird stated that the Marina becomes controlled by the developer and the terms of the comprehensive agreement that are not currently resolved, will continue to be unresolved. He stated that

he does not know if the developer will want to discuss the revenues once they have control of the Marina. He went on to say that there are a number of provisions in the comprehensive agreement that are loose ends that need to be resolved and the best time to resolve them is while you still have control over the Marina. He advised that if they cancel the approval of the reverter clauses in September, the next opportunity would be in December. Commissioner Linden suggested postponing the approvals until December or March which would give the Town time to work with the developer to find solutions. Commissioner Thomas stated that she had come onto the Commission at the tail end of the completion of the P3 agreement and that she has since had an opportunity to study and understand it. Commissioner Thomas voiced her appreciation for the hard work of Town Manager Reade and for Community Development Director DiTommaso for doing a great job. She stated that she believes there are errors with the agreement and the fault lies with the individual who had worked on it previously because they did not represent the public's interests when negotiating the agreement. Commissioner Thomas stated for the record "Is there any way that we could have looked at something where the lease wasn't as long and is a ninety nine year a do-able project". She spoke about the ninety-nine year lease for the Marina and feels that it is too long of a period and does not want to leave a problem for future generations to solve. She spoke about the developer having delays and that they have not been able to complete any of the components thus far due to their own issues, not due to staff. Commissioner Thomas stated for the record "Who are you selling the Marina to? This weekend alone, one of my constituents sent me a link and the information out there about projects that are happening in our town by this developer, I have not seen them on this dais. Is this right? How can this be stated and there is no approval. That's considered false advertising". She spoke about her desires for the Town and about working with the developer. Commissioner Thomas gave her agreement to have this item come back for discussion tomorrow, August 6, 2025. She asked the Town Attorney if this item would be considered quasi-judicial and Town Attorney Baird responded that it is not. Finance Director Gould asked if there were any further questions regarding the Marina fund. Commissioner Thomas stated that there would be

further direction regarding the \$1.2 million once the Commission is able to discuss the topic appropriately.

Stormwater Fund:

Finance Director Gould went over the stormwater portion of the presentation. Town Manager Reade provided an explanation of the proposed litter vacuum. Commissioner Linden stated that a large amount of funds were spent some years ago on the current vac truck to extend its life and asked if that life had now fully expired. Public Works Director Jaime Morales confirmed this to be correct. Mayor Michaud asked what the average life expectancy is for these types of vehicles. Public Works Director Morales stated that the life expectancy is approximately five to seven years and this particular vehicle was purchased in 2009. Commissioner Linden stated that a smaller Town like Lake Park should be able to get a longer life span out of these vehicles based on hours of use. Public Works Director Morales spoke about the cost effectiveness of repairing the vehicle vs. purchasing a new vehicle. Commissioner Linden stated that since the vehicle had already been ordered, there is not much that can be done at this point. He requested that moving forward, these types of decisions be brought to the Commission for discussion and decision. Town Manager Reade explained that they would like to implement an asset management plan in the future. Commissioner Thomas asked about the possibility of leasing these vehicles. Public Works Director Morales stated it was a decision that was made in order to avoid paying interest. Commissioner Thomas asked what the annual repair costs would be. Public Works Director Morales stated that it would roughly be \$30,000.00. Commissioner Thomas asked if the unit that was purchased in 2018 will be a 2018 vehicle or will it be brand new. Public Works Director Morales stated that they will not know until they receive the vehicle.

Sanitation Fund:

Finance Director Gould went over the Sanitation Fund portion of the presentation. Commissioner Linden asked about three vacant salaries and whether they were essential to have. Public Works Director Morales stated that they are needed positions. He went on to say that they cannot provide the services needed to the Town if they don't have adequate vehicles and staffing. Commissioner Linden asked if the three vehicle mechanics on staff are able to perform the repairs to the equipment. Public Works Director Morales explained that a majority of the repairs to these types of vehicles are sent out for third party repair. Mayor Michaud stated that in the prior year, there was a concern with vacancies. Town Manager Reade spoke about the recent changes that were made to the hiring process which resulted in a large number of responses to vacancies. Commissioner O'Rourke asked how many total employees there are in sanitation. Public Works Director Morales advised there are currently nine employees. Commissioner O'Rourke also asked how many Marina employees there are. Finance Director Gould stated that there are six. Commissioner Thomas stated that Public Works Director Morales is doing a great job. However, she feels that the way the new sanitation schedule was rolled out wasn't the best. She stated for the record, "last year we understood the five year plan for stormwater and sanitation and it behooves me why it has to come back every single year for approval because they knew when it was done what the sanitation costs would be". She suggested the use of the digital display to help make the residents aware of the new sanitation schedule. Grants Writer/Chief Public Information Office Merrell Angstreich agreed to consider use of the digital displays for an abbreviated version of the sanitation schedule and she also stated that they are looking into distributing magnets to residents that would include the schedule. Commissioner Thomas spoke about the new stormwater piping off of Jasmine Drive and requested that all residents in that area be notified. Vice Mayor Hensley stated that the timing of the new sanitation schedule rollout was a contributing factor in the confusion. Commissioner O'Rourke spoke about garbage services and provided suggestions on ways to cut back on costs moving forward, such as not placing yard waste in with regular garbage and creating an Ordinance for such. He suggested cutting back bulk garbage pickups from once per week to twice per month. He suggested

alternating blue and green recycle bins weekly and he also suggested protecting recycling from the elements because wet cardboard weighs much more than dry cardboard. Commissioner O'Rourke prefers the Town taking an educational approach with residents and asks that staff look into all of these cost saving measures.

Commissioner Thomas spoke about small amounts of vegetation being placed in the garbage. Public Works Director Morales stated that it goes by an allowable percentage.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

This time is provided for addressing items that do not appear on the Agenda. Please complete a comment card and provide it to the Town Clerk so speakers may be announced. Please remember comments are limited to a TOTAL of three minutes.

- -Susan LaFontaine spoke about more server memory to hold all Town videos for easy access (Exhibit B).
- -Rafael Moscoso- Michael Steinhauer spoke on his behalf with P3 questions.
- -Michael Steinhauer spoke about components of the budget and about the Marina project.
- -Katia Zhestkova spoke about the Marina project.
- -Pablo Perhacs spoke about Forest Development and the P3 agreement.

TOWN ATTORNEY, TOWN MANAGER, COMMISSIONER COMMENTS:

Commissioner O'Rourke requested that Forest Development be contacted to advise them that the P3 project will be on the agenda for tomorrow.

Town Attorney Baird had no comments.

Town Manager Reade had no comments.

Commissioners Thomas and Linden had no comments.

Vice Mayor Hensley had no comments.

Mayor Michaud had no comments.

REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:

A request was made by the Commission to add the P3 agreement to the August 6, 2025 agenda for discussion.

ADJUURNNIENT:	
Motion to adjourn made by Vice Mayor Hensley	. Seconded by Commissioner Linden.
Voting aye: All.	
Meeting adjourned 8:40 p.m.	
Mayor Roger D. Michaud	
Wildy of Roger D. Wilehadd	Town Seal
Town Clerk, Vivian Mendez, MMC	
Deputy Town Clerk, Laura Weidgans	
Approved on this of	2025